Home range size of freshwater fishes: a meta-analysis through a new lens

Johnathan Lemay

A Thesis in The Department of Biology

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements For the Degree of Master of Science (Biology)

> At Concordia University Montréal, Québec, Canada

> > August 2024

© Johnathan Lemay, 2024

CONCORDIA UNIVERSITY

School of Graduate Studies

This is to certify that the thesis prepared

By: Johnathan Lemay

Entitled: Home range size of freshwater fishes: a meta-analysis through a new lens

and submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science (Biology)

complies with the regulations of the University and meets the accepted standards with respect to originality and quality.

Signed by the final examining committee:

| | Chair/Examiner |
|-------------------------|-------------------|
| Dr. Grant E. Brown | |
| | External Examiner |
| Dr. Emma Despland | |
| | Examiner |
| Dr. Ian Ferguson | |
| | Co-Supervisor |
| Dr. James W. A. Grant | |
| | Co-Supervisor |
| Dr. Dylan J. Fraser | |

Approved by

Dr. Robert B. Weladji, Graduate Program Director

, 2024

Dr. Pascale Sicotte, Dean of Arts and Science

ABSTRACT

Home range size of freshwater fishes: a meta-analysis through a new lens

Johnathan Lemay

Measuring the home range size of freshwater fishes provides crucial information on community structure, population dynamics, and conservation management. Earlier studies have shown that home range size increases with fish size, water body size, and trophic level, and that lake fishes have larger home ranges than stream fishes. However, in previous studies, there were sometimes conflicting findings, a lack of a standardized methodological approach, and some key variables that may influence home range were not considered. Using a systematic quantitative review of 272 studies, we revisited previous meta-analyses and evaluated the home range estimates in both lentic and lotic environments to verify whether home range: 1) increases with fish length, water body size, latitude, and study duration; 2) is influenced by trophic guild and data collection method; 3) decreases with the presence of dams; and 4) varies across fish family. Our results indicated that home range size was 4 times larger in lake than stream fishes and increased with fish length. However, home range size of lake fishes was mainly influenced by lake surface area and latitudinal gradient, not fish length. In streams, fish length, stream width, data collection method, and study duration all significantly influenced home range size. We also found significant fish family variation across lakes and streams when using the most robust available data from three families. These results demonstrate that the home range size of freshwater fishes was explained by different predictors in both lentic and lotic environments.

iii

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I want to thank my supervisors, Dr. James Grant and Dr. Dylan Fraser, for their continual support and guidance throughout this journey, without whom this thesis would not have been completed. Thank you both for sharing your passion for brookies and salmonids, in general; I finally understand what's so special about these skittish organisms. I would also like to thank my committee members Dr. Grant Brown and Dr. Ian Ferguson for their feedback and assistance, and Dr. Emma Despland for being the external examiner. This research was funded by: Concordia University's Faculty of Arts and Sciences (to Johnathan Lemay) and the NSERC Discovery Grant (to Dr. James Grant).

To the Fraser lab: Sozos Michaelides, Badrouyk Chamlian, Brian Gallagher, Julie Gibelli, Sofia D'Angelo, Thais Bernos, and Alexandra Engler thank you for being awesome friends and colleagues, and for engaging in my philosophical views on just about any topic. I also thank Jean-Michel Matte for providing advice on the data analysis with generalized linear mixed models. Finally, to my fiancé Bianca. Thank you for being patient, encouraging, and for simply believing in me throughout this journey. Thank you for also taking the time and effort in reviewing this thesis.

Contribution of Authors

Johnathan Lemay¹, Sozos Michaelides¹, Dylan J. Fraser¹, James W. A. Grant¹

¹Department of Biology, Concordia University, 7141 Sherbrooke St. West, Montreal (QC) H4B 1R6

Study concept: JL, JG Acquisition of data: JL, SM Analysis and interpretation of data: JL, SM, DF, JG Drafting of manuscript: JL Critical revision: JL, SM, DF, JG

Table of Contents

| List of Figures |
|--|
| List of Tablesix |
| List of Supplementary Materialsxi |
| Introduction1 |
| Materials & Methods |
| Literature search & article screening |
| Data extraction procedures7 |
| Sub-data set criteria |
| Statistical analysis |
| Results |
| Data summary14 |
| Predictors of home range size14 |
| Fish family (taxonomy) variation16 |
| Discussion 17 |
| Assessing predictors of home range size17 |
| Differences between fish family (taxonomy) |
| Research gaps and recommendations for home range studies |
| Conservation implications |
| Conclusion |
| Tables and Figures |
| References |
| Appendix A: Measuring Biases in the Data set |
| Appendix B: Supplementary Materials |

List of Figures

Figure 1. Distribution of home range size estimates across six continents: North America (n = 249), Europe (n = 81), Oceania (n = 31), Asia (n = 13), South America (n = 10), and Africa (n = 9).

Figure 2. Regressions of home range size versus fish length: (**A**) areal home range of lake fishes (least squares regression: \log_{10} areal home range = $-2.08 + 2.77 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ fish length})$) and (**B**) linear home range of stream fishes (\log_{10} linear home range = $-3.04 + 2.36 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ fish length})$).

Figure 3. Regressions of home range size versus water body size: (**A**) areal home range of lake fishes versus lake surface area (least squares regression: \log_{10} areal home range = $-0.43 + 0.87 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ lake surface area})$) and (**B**) linear home range of stream fishes versus stream width $(\log_{10} \text{ linear home range} = 0.86 + 1.28 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ stream width})).$

Figure 4. Home range area and fish length relationship across lakes and streams (adj. $R^2 = 0.49$; n = 135). The ANCOVA regression model was: \log_{10} areal home range = $-3.19 + 3.19 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ fish} \text{ length}) - 0.60 \cdot (\text{water body type})$ where water body type is 0 for lakes and 1 for streams. Note: the lines are least squares regressions.

Figure 5. Least squares regression of home range area versus lake surface area residuals plotted against the absolute value of latitude.

Figure 6. Least squares regressions of linear home range size versus study duration for two data collection methods.

Figure 7. Boxplot of linear home range versus stream width residuals plotted against trophic guild. Boxplot shows the median value (midline) and interquartile range (whiskers) while squares represent the mean value.

Figure 8. Least squares regressions of areal home range size versus lake surface area for the three most abundant families in lakes (ANCOVA, adj. $R^2 = 0.66$; n = 42).

Figure 9. Least squares regressions of linear home range size versus fish length for the three most abundant families in streams (ANCOVA, adj. $R^2 = 0.54$; n = 138).

List of Tables

Table 1. Summary of meta-analyses on home range size in freshwater fishes. The sample size

 (n) refers to the number of articles used in each meta-analysis, while (+) indicates a positive

 relationship with home range size.

Table 2. Summary of variables extracted from each study or estimated for use in the metaanalysis.

Table 3. Summary of mean (minimum and maximum) continuous variables and trophic guild percentages for both lakes and streams using the complete data set (n = 393).

Table 4. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between areal home range size (HR_Area) and predictors in lakes (i.e., Study = study ID, SA = lake surface area, Lat = latitude, FishL = fish length, Trophic = trophic guild, Duration = study duration, Data_Collection = data collection method, HR_Method = home range calculation method, and Habitat = habitat type). Bold indicates the best model selected.

Table 5. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship

 between linear home range size (HR_Linear) and predictors in streams (i.e., Study = study ID,

 FishL = fish length, SW = stream width, Duration = study duration, Data_Collection = data

 collection method, Trophic = trophic guild, Lat = latitude, HR_Method = home range calculation

 method, and Habitat = habitat type). Bold indicates the best model selected.

Table 6. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between areal home range size (HR_Area) and predictors in lakes using only the three most abundant families (i.e., Study = study ID, SA = lake surface area, Family = fish family, FishL = fish length, Trophic = trophic guild, Lat = latitude, Duration = study duration, HR_Method = home range calculation method, and Habitat = habitat type). Data collection method was excluded because only telemetry studies were present in the three most abundant families in lakes. Bold indicates the best model selected.

Table 7. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between linear home range size (HR_Linear) and predictors in streams using only the three most abundant families (i.e., Study = study ID, FishL = fish length, SW = stream width, Family = fish family, Trophic = trophic guild, Lat = latitude, Duration = study duration, Data_Collection = data collection method, HR_Method = home range calculation method, and Habitat = habitat type). Bold indicates the best model selected.

List of Supplementary Materials

Appendix A: Measuring Biases in the Data set

Figure S1. Illustrating a nonsignificant difference between author-provided and manually calculated areal home range estimates using the home range—fish length relationship in lakes (adj. $R^2 = 0.31$, p < 0.0001, n = 79).

Figure S2. Illustrating a significant difference between author-provided and manually calculated linear home range estimates using the home range—fish length relationship in streams (adj. $R^2 = 0.55$, p < 0.0001, n = 308).

Figure S3. Illustrating a nonsignificant difference between author-provided and manually calculated (**A**) areal and (**B**) linear home range estimates using the home range—fish length relationship in streams for studies that provided both areal and linear values ((**A**): adj. $R^2 = 0.26$, p < 0.0001, n = 26; (**B**): adj. $R^2 = 0.24$, p < 0.0001, n = 26).

Appendix B: Supplementary Materials

Figure S1. Flow chart of literature extraction procedure. *New studies refer to studies that were not included in previous meta-analyses.

Figure S2. Number of author-provided data points for each family represented in lakes with the red horizontal line highlighting the three most abundant families.

Figure S3. Number of author-provided data points for each family represented in streams with the red horizontal line highlighting the three most abundant families.

Introduction

First introduced in mammals, the concept of home range size was originally described as an area that an animal learns and routinely uses for its "normal activities of food gathering, mating, and caring for the young" with "normal activities" referring to the repeated use of an area required by an animal to fulfill all its dietary and reproductive needs (Burt, 1940, 1943). Since this original definition, the concept has been updated for most animals with the primary focus of quantifying the space most frequently used by an animal for most of its life, excluding movement related to exploration, dispersal, and migration (Gerking 1953, 1959; Baguette et al., 2014). However, some animals like planktonic invertebrates do not have a home range since they move without a fixed reference point in space (Wilson, 1975), while other animals can have multiple home ranges. For instance, some bird species have breeding and wintering home ranges, separated by migratory paths (Rühmann et al., 2019). These migratory paths are more closely linked to dispersal patterns than the home range concept. While distinct from the concept of dispersal, both home range size and dispersal distance are linked by the movement ecology of a species. For example, home range size increases with maximum dispersal distance in mammals (Bowman et al., 2002), and home range size has been linked to the stationary component of movement in stream fishes (Radinger & Wolter, 2014). Hence, home range size can predict patterns of dispersal, which are crucial for meta-population dynamics, gene flow and the rescue effect (Hastings & Harrison, 1994; Hanski, 1998; Eriksson et al., 2014).

Extensive research has documented the factors influencing an animal's home range size with many studies indicating that home range increases primarily with body size in mammals (McNab, 1963; Harestad & Bunnel, 1979; Janis & Wilhelm, 1993; Jetz et al., 2004; Ofstad et al., 2016), birds (Schoener, 1968), reptiles (Turner et al., 1969), and fishes (Minns, 1995;

Woolnough et al., 2009; Nash et al., 2015; Barry et al., 2016; Slavík & Horký, 2019). An animal's dietary requirements can also affect its home range size. For instance, carnivorous animals have a larger home range than herbivores because less energy is available at higher trophic levels, larger animals require more energy, and the increased energy requirements associated with hunting for their prey (McNab, 1963; Harestad & Bunnel, 1979; Nash et al., 2015; Tamburello et al., 2015; Viana et al., 2018). Similarly, home range size tends to increase in less productive ecosystems found at higher latitudes (Harestad & Bunnel, 1979; Lindstedt et al., 1986; Nilsen et al., 2005) and during adult life stages because of an increase in body size and trophic level (Cederlund & Sand, 1994; Slavík et al., 2007; Izzo et al., 2022). However, home range size will still vary seasonally due to resource availability and reproductive requirements (Kaus et al., 2016; Viana et al., 2018; Pennock et al., 2020). Therefore, understanding the factors affecting an animal's home range size can provide important information on community structure (Buchmann et al., 2011), population dynamics (Chu et al., 2006; Wang & Grimm, 2007) and density (McNab, 1963; Šálek et al., 2015; Efford et al., 2016), predator-prey interactions (Hobart et al., 2019; Beardsell et al., 2023), and even parasite exposure levels (Bordes et al., 2009; Aalvik et al., 2015). From a conservation perspective, the home range concept can also inform on the management of protected areas, especially in marine and freshwater ecosystems, since larger protected areas are required for animals with larger home ranges (Kramer & Chapman, 1999; Di Franco et al., 2018; Acreman et al., 2020; Zolderdo et al., 2019, 2024).

Freshwater ecosystems are some of the most negatively impacted habitats across the globe. Specifically, freshwater populations have declined by an average of 83% between 1970 and 2018 with freshwater migratory fishes experiencing an average decline of 76% from 1970 to

2016 (WWF, 2022). Anthropogenic pressures such as habitat loss and fragmentation have been driving much of this decline, with climate change set to amplify these negative trends even further (Collen et al., 2014; Best, 2019; Barbarossa et al., 2020; Crozier et al., 2021; WWF, 2022; IPCC, 2023). For example, in fishes, artificial structures such as dams and weirs negatively impact freshwater habitats by restricting fish movement and migration patterns (Morita & Yamamoto, 2002; Fuller et al., 2015; van Puijenbroek et al., 2019). Today, approximately half of all river systems across the globe are affected by dams resulting in over 10,000 lotic fish species facing a decline in habitat connectivity (Liermann et al., 2012; Barbarossa et al., 2020). With freshwater habitat fragmentation estimated to increase 12% by 2030 due to the construction of new dams (Grill et al., 2015; Best, 2019) and average global surface temperature predicted to exceed the 1.5°C target warming before 2040 (Diffenbaugh & Barnes, 2023; IPCC, 2023), the combination of these two events will lead to an ever-growing pressure on freshwater fishes. Therefore, there is an urgent need to enhance freshwater habitat conservation efforts, particularly for fishes. A key pre-requisite to predicting the ecology of freshwater fishes is to quantify their home range size.

The home range size of freshwater fishes has been well documented since Gerking (1953, 1959) first introduced the concept to the fish literature (Miller, 1957; Gunning & Shoop, 1963; Cadwallader, 1976; Bachman, 1984; Guy et al., 1994; Colyer et al., 2005; Walsh et al., 2012; Davidsen et al., 2020), including three meta-analyses (Minns, 1995; Woolnough et al., 2009; Burbank et al., 2023). In a pioneering study, Minns (1995) showed that the home range size of freshwater fishes increased with body size and was 19.6 to 23 times larger in lakes than streams, likely due to lakes being less productive than streams (Randall et al., 1995; see Table 1). However, the author found no support for two expected results: home range size will increase

with increasing latitude and trophic level. Furthermore, Minns (1995) hypothesized that home range size would be affected by fish family and data collection method (telemetry versus mark–recapture) but found no support for either (Table 1).

In the second meta-analysis, Woolnough et al. (2009) criticized Minns (1995) for not properly describing his method of calculating home range size and for including territory size and movement-based data in his home range data set. Given these limitations, the authors excluded all but thirteen data points (i.e., 72% of the original data set) from Minns (1995) in their larger data set (Table 1). Most importantly, they showed that water body size is a better predictor of home range size than body size (Woolnough et al., 2009). They also argued for the use of linear home ranges for streams and areal home ranges for lakes, but these different units precluded comparisons of home range size in the two water body types. However, the different data sets used in the two meta-analyses beg the question of whether Woolnough et al.'s (2009) novel conclusions about water body size are related to including water body size as a new variable in their analysis or using a primarily new data set.

In the third meta-analysis, Burbank et al. (2023) confirm that water body size and fish length are the primary predictors of home range size in both lakes and streams with fish length being more important in streams. Furthermore, they revisited two predictions from Minns (1995) showing for the first time that latitude may influence home range size, possibly due to confounding geographical factors, and that piscivores have larger home ranges than benthivores in both lotic and lentic environments (Burbank et al., 2023). However, their study had two key limitations. First, they added only 20 new telemetry studies to the data sets of the two previous meta-analyses and provided very little information on how home range estimates were extracted from the literature. Second, water body size in streams was defined as the length of stream accessible to the fish, but no description was provided on how this was quantified. In addition, stream length may not be an appropriate measurement of water body size because fish with large home ranges will automatically have a larger length of stream that is accessible for movement. Instead, stream width provides a more objective measurement of water body size for streams (Radinger & Wolter, 2014).

Although fish body size, water body size, trophic guild, and latitude have been shown to influence home range size, inconsistencies in the methodology have reduced the replicability of the three previous meta-analyses, especially when disagreements still remain on how best to measure and calculate the home range size of freshwater fishes (Anderson, 1982; Hodder et al., 2007; Rogers & White, 2007; Martin et al., 2009). Despite the abundant recent literature about fish movement from telemetry studies, few new studies have been included since 2008 in any of the existing meta-analyses. Likewise, crucial variables that were overlooked in previous analyses, such as study duration and stream width, which are significant predictors of fish dispersal distance (Radinger & Wolter, 2014), require further attention.

Therefore, using an expanded global data set, we revisited past work to bridge the gap between previous meta-analyses using a standardized approach of evaluating the home range size of freshwater fishes. We also investigated whether additional variables that were previously overlooked can better predict home range size. Specifically, we tested the predictions that home range: 1) increases with fish length; 2) increases with stream width and lake surface area; 3) is larger for piscivores than omnivores; 4) increases with distance from the equator; 5) increases with study duration; 6) is greater in telemetry compared to mark–recapture studies; and 7) decreases with the presence of dams. In addition, we ask whether home range size varies among fish family in both lakes and streams, as suggested by Minns (1995).

Materials & Methods

Literature search & article screening

Home range data on freshwater fishes were collected from peer-reviewed literature using a combination of four different methods: 1) the ISI Web of Science search engine, 2) studies previously cited by three meta-analyses (i.e., Minns, 1995; Woolnough et al., 2009; and Burbank et al., 2023), 3) studies that cited Minns (1995) according to Google Scholar, and 4) additional papers found in Google Scholar (see Figure S1, Appendix B). Using these four methods, we reviewed a total of 1,064 studies published until September 2023. A primary literature search was conducted using the ISI Web of Science with the following key terms: ("home range*") AND (stream* OR lake* OR pond* OR river*) AND (fish* OR salmo* OR trout OR charr OR cyprinid* OR centrarchid* OR cottid* OR fundulid* OR percid* OR anguillid* OR catostomid* OR percid* OR ictalurid* OR rivulid* OR sciaenid* OR esocid* OR moronid* OR sturgeon* OR sparid* OR percichthyid* OR alestid* OR tigerfish*). We then reviewed each paper's abstract for at least one of the following terms: home range, movement, activity range/core, spatial core/area, or minimum activity. We subsequently removed studies relating to mammals, marine species, and theoretical papers. A final round of vetting was conducted to include studies only if: i) authors presented home range size in areal (m^2) or linear units (m) (e.g., not in angles nor movement percentages) for wild freshwater fishes in streams and/or lakes (i.e., excluding: homing, translocations, and territoriality studies primarily related to spawning behaviour); ii) raw data were available for calculation when home range size estimates were not summarized; iii) home range size data were provided for a period of > 1 day; iv) captured fish were released at or near their original location within 72 hours; and v) water bodies were not experimentally

modified (e.g., modifying stream discharge with dams, adding woody debris, modifying the fish habitat quality, etc.), except when studies provided home range data for the system before manipulation (i.e., control group) or if there was no significant influence on the home range value after manipulation occurred. From an initial search of 600 papers, a total of 159 articles were selected after two rounds of screening, not including articles presented in Minns (1995), Woolnough et al. (2009), and Burbank et al. (2023). From the three meta-analyses, a total of 92 out of 115 articles met the vetting criteria mentioned above, while 17 articles were included that cited Minns (1995). An additional 4 articles that did not cite Minns (1995) but provided home range-related data were extracted from Google scholar. In total, 272 articles (including 16 published in symposia and 1 government report) were selected using four literature extraction methods, including 180 studies that were not presented in previous meta-analyses.

Data extraction procedures

Data were either extracted directly from papers or estimated from external sources (see Table 2). Home range (areal and linear) data were extracted using: 1) raw data for individual fish presented in tables or supplementary materials; 2) data that were summarized by biological (i.e., age/sex/length), temporal (i.e., monthly/seasonal/annual), or spatial (i.e., sampling site) categories in tables or figures; or 3) data reported as means, medians, or, rarely as, the maximum home range size of a population in the text, which was used only when no other information was presented. Using these three extraction methods, home range size was calculated as a median or mean value, with maximum values only being used in rare circumstances. The median home range size was calculated from raw data when $n \ge 5$, whereas the mean home range was calculated when n < 5 or when home range size was reported as the mean of a category (e.g., mean home range size of males and females). If only one home range metric (i.e., either areal or

linear) was provided, the other was calculated using the corresponding water body width (see below). For papers that only reported home range data in figures, the mean or median values were extracted using an online tool known as WebPlotDigitizer version 4.7 (Rohatgi, 2024). Given the diversity of methods used to calculate home range size (Anderson, 1982; Rogers & White, 2007), we categorized them as: longitudinal displacement; minimum convex polygon (MCP); kernel density estimator; mixed methods (i.e., when more than one method was used by authors); and other less commonly used methods (i.e., grid-cell, cluster analysis, and lattice and univariate probability estimators). When multiple home range calculation methods were presented within a study, we selected the method that was either highlighted in the abstract or the method the authors believed most accurate. If the authors did not identify a preferred method, we used the 90-95% kernel density estimator for areal and linear home range size (see Worton, 1995; Seaman & Powell, 1996; Vokoun, 2003; Tripp et al., 2019).

Fish size (mean length (mm) and weight (g)) data were extracted using the same three methods applied to home range size (see above). We used fish length data in whatever form provided by authors (e.g. fork, standard, or total), but prioritized fork length, followed by standard length, and then total length when available. When fish length was not reported, we used the common length reported by FishBase (Froese & Pauly, 2024). In rare circumstances, we used the minimum fish length or weight value (e.g., greater than 115 mm) when it was the only reported metric. However, when only fish weight was reported, we calculated fish length using a length-weight calculator in FishBase and rounded to the nearest millimeter (Froese & Pauly, 2024). For almost half of the data set, fish weights were calculated using the length-weight calculator from FishBase. In rare instances when no weight data were available for a species, we used data from the genus or family. Fish age was rarely reported in home range studies, so we

incorporated it as a categorical variable (i.e., adult, juvenile, or mixed). When data were deficient, the FishBase species summary description and/or length at maturity or maximum length was used as an indication of whether the target fish species was a juvenile or an adult.

Two categories of trophic guild were used: piscivores and omnivores. Omnivores are fish species that primarily eat invertebrates (i.e., aquatic insects, crustaceans, and occasionally aquatic plants, phytoplankton, and zooplankton) whereas piscivores primarily eat fish. We prioritized data presented by authors using the appropriate age class of each species since diet varies with age (Elliott, 1967; Tallman & Gee, 1982; Soriguer et al., 2000; Trested et al., 2011). If data were missing, the diet and food items category of FishBase was used for each species or genus. However, when authors did not provide data for salmonid species, those less than and greater than 310 mm in length were categorized as omnivores and piscivores, respectively (Keeley & Grant, 2001).

Study duration was quantified using the mean number of days that fish were tracked; otherwise we used the total number of days of the study. The former provides a more accurate estimate of the number of observations for each fish compared to the latter. To account for sampling interval across studies, we used the time interval between each sampling event (e.g., sampling occurred once a week) or as a mean value per season/tracking period (e.g., fish were tracked 4 times per month during the spring and 8 times during the summer months). All data were converted into days between samples.

Water body information was evaluated using a combination of author-provided information and Google Earth (Google Earth Pro, version 7.3.6.9796). For instance, to determine the water body type (i.e., stream/lake) of a study, we first used the author's description and/or the study map of the system, which was sufficient in most cases. If study systems were affected by dams or weirs, we used Google Earth satellite imagery to classify them as a lake or stream. Since satellite images vary in resolution and temporal frequency, we selected images based on resolution, study sampling date, and study location. When determining water body size, we used mean stream width (m) and lake surface area (m²) provided by the author. If water body size was not provided, it was calculated using Google Earth with the most recent and high-resolution satellite images available. If only linear home range size was provided, the areal home range was calculated by multiplying the linear unit by the corresponding water body width. Likewise, when only an areal home range value was provided, the areal unit was divided by the water body width to obtain the linear home range. We recognize the bias introduced by these methods and only use these estimates in specific circumstances (see below).

Since artificial barriers are ubiquitous in freshwater ecosystems, we also evaluated the degree of anthropogenic disturbance in each study. Water bodies were categorized for habitat type as being either natural (i.e., no major artificial barriers and/or structures influencing fish habitat quality and migration), semi-natural (i.e., major artificial barriers and/or structures influencing fish habitat quality and migration), or artificial (i.e., man-made lake or artificially channelized/linearized stream; not present naturally). If this information was not provided by authors, we used Google Earth satellite images and supporting documents from other studies to validate the habitat type. Lastly, latitudinal data were usually provided by the author, otherwise we used Google Earth satellite images.

Sub-data set criteria

To compare within and between streams and lakes, we divided our data set into three subdata sets using only author-provided estimates: 1) areal home range size in lakes (n = 71); 2) linear home range size in streams (n = 262); and 3) areal home range sizes in both lakes (n = 71) and streams (n = 64), respectively. These three distinct data sets were chosen because home range size in lakes and streams are generally reported in areal and linear units, respectively (Woolnough et al., 2009; Burbank 2023). Hence, any comparisons within lakes or streams used areal and linear estimates, respectively, while areal estimates were used to compare between lakes and streams. These data sets avoided the biases introduced by manually calculating home range estimates using stream or lake widths. Manually calculated home range estimates in lakes and streams were only used when comparing with author-provided estimates to measure errors associated with using both data source types in the same analysis (see Appendix A).

Statistical analysis

To address our research questions, we used a combination of different statistical analyses: ordinary least squares (OLS) regressions, analysis of covariance (ANCOVA), and generalized linear mixed models (GLMM). Specifically, when testing bivariate relationships like the home range—fish length and home range—water body size relationships in lakes and streams, we used an OLS regression analysis. When evaluating the bivariate relationships across water body type, fish family and data source type (i.e., author-provided or manually calculated home range estimates), we used an ANCOVA to test for differences in slope or adjusted means across the categorical variables. GLMMs were used to select the best predictors of home range size in lake and stream fishes.

The stream data set demonstrated slightly heteroscedastic residuals when assessing the home range—fish length and home range—water body size relationships, which would have required a weighted least squares (WLS) regression instead of an OLS regression analysis

(Carroll, 1982; Müller & Stadtmüller, 1987). However, because the OLS and WLS regressions were nearly identical for stream fishes, we only used the OLS regression. For the home range fish length relationship across water body type and fish family in streams and the home range water body size relationship across fish family in lakes, we used ANCOVAs to compare regression slopes and group means. We also used ANCOVAs to compare regression slopes between manually calculated and author-provided home range values for the home range—fish length relationship. Each of these statistical analyses were tested for normality and homoscedasticity assumptions using residual plots and formal statistical tests such as the Shapiro–Wilk normality test and the studentized Breusch–Pagan test (Shapiro & Wilk, 1965; Breusch & Pagan, 1979). All figures were subsequently plotted using the ggplot2 package in R (version 3.3.3; Wickham, 2016).

To evaluate the effect size of predictor variables on areal home range size in lakes (data set 1) and linear home range size in streams (data set 2), two separate GLMM models were conducted with a gamma distribution to evaluate the right-skewed data distribution and a log-link function to log-transform home range estimates using the glmmTMB package (Brooks, 2017). Fixed effects for each model included: the absolute value of latitude, log₁₀—transformed continuous variables (i.e., fish length (mm), lake surface area (m²; data set 1), stream width (m; data set 2), and study duration (days)), and categorical variables (i.e., trophic guild, habitat type, data collection method, and home range calculation method). Fish age and sampling interval were excluded from these models because they provided similar information as fish length and study duration, respectively, which may inflate model selection values, while fish weight was excluded due to multicollinearity restrictions with fish length (see below). To account for fish family variation using the three most abundant families in lakes (data set 3) and streams (data set

4), we also ran two separate GLMM models with a gamma distribution and log-link function. The continuous variables included: the absolute value of latitude, log₁₀-transformed fish length, lake surface area (m²; data set 3), stream width (m; data set 4), and study duration (days), while fish family, trophic guild, data collection method (data set 4), home range calculation method, and habitat type were categorical variables. Similarly, fish age, fish weight, and sampling interval were excluded from these models. The only random effect that was included in all models was study ID to account for study variation. To test the models above, we performed a stepwise model selection procedure starting with the random effect (study ID) until all variables of interest were included. A weighting factor using log₁₀-transformed fish sample size for each study was also included in the GLMMs to account for sample size variation; the logarithmic transformation was required to correct the models since fish sample size varied from 1 to 3286. To compare models, we used Akaike's information criterion (AICc), where the model with the lowest AICc value was selected. If models were within 2 AICc from each other, we took the model with the simplest structure and the lowest Bayesian information criterion (BIC). Once the best model was selected, we tested for homoscedasticity, normality, model dispersion, model convergence, and outlier assumptions using the DHARMa package (Hartig, 2022). We also ran a multicollinearity performance test using the variance inflation factor (VIF) to test for collinearity among predictors, with a cutoff set at \geq 3 (Zuur et al., 2010). All analyses were conducted in R statistical software version 4.3.3 (R Core Team, 2024).

Results

Data summary

A total of 393 home range size estimates (79 in lakes and 314 in streams) were extracted from 272 articles published in 1947-2023. Of these 272 articles, 180 (260 home range estimates) were not included in past meta-analyses, including 83% of which were published since 2000. The 272 articles were from 33 countries across 6 continents, but most were found in North America (63%) and Europe (21%; Figure 1). In total, we described the home range size of 148 species from 36 families with 18 and 33 families present in lakes and streams, respectively. The three most common families were Centrarchidae, Salmonidae, and Percidae in lakes and Salmonidae, Cyprinidae, and Centrarchidae in streams. Trophic guild varied across water body type with omnivores being predominate in streams (70%) and piscivores in lakes (66%; see Table 3). In streams, the most common home range calculation methods were longitudinal displacement (73%), kernel density estimator (13%), and minimum convex polygon (MCP; 9%), with telemetry (67%) and mark-recapture (33%) being the primary data collection methods. In lakes, MCP (48%), kernel density estimator (30%), and longitudinal displacement (10%) were the most common calculation methods with telemetry (90%) and mark-recapture (10%) being the primary data collection methods.

Predictors of home range size

As expected, home range size increased with fish length in both lakes (OLS regression, adj. $R^2 = 0.28$, p < 0.0001, n = 71; Figure 2A) and streams (OLS regression, adj. $R^2 = 0.55$, p < 0.0001, n = 258; Figure 2B). However, fish length explained much less of the variation in the home range size of fishes in lakes compared to streams. In addition, areal and linear home range size increased strongly with water body size in both lakes and streams, respectively (OLS regression, adj. $R^2 = 0.61$, p < 0.0001, n = 71; Figure 3A; OLS regression, adj. $R^2 = 0.56$, p < 0.0001, n = 261; Figure 3B). To compare home range size in lakes and streams, we plotted home range area versus fish length (Figure 4). The slopes did not differ between lakes and streams (ANCOVA, $F_{1,131} = 1.217$, p = 0.272), but home range area was four times larger in lakes than in streams (ANCOVA, $F_{1,132} = 7.639$, p < 0.01).

When evaluating all variables of interest, the best model predicting home range area in lakes included lake surface area and latitude (GLMM, AICc = 2156.03, p < 0.01; Table 4), indicating that home range size increased in larger lakes and at higher latitudes (model estimates: 1.93 (log₁₀ lake surface area) and 0.05 (absolute value of latitude)). To illustrate the positive effect of latitude on home range area, we plotted the residuals of the home range area—lake surface area relationship against latitude (Figure 5). The second-best model, which was within 2 AICc units, included fish length. Therefore, we cannot rule out the effect of fish length, but we can rule out the predicted effects of trophic guild, study duration, data collection method, home range calculation method, and habitat type.

In streams, the best model predicting linear home range included fish length, stream width, data collection method (i.e., telemetry versus mark–recapture), and study duration (GLMM, AICc = 5145.08, p < 0.001; Table 5). Specifically, linear home range increased with fish length, stream width, and study duration, while linear home range was greater for studies using telemetry compared to mark–recapture sampling techniques (model estimates: 2.19 (log₁₀ fish length); 1.47 (log₁₀ stream width); 1.25 (data collection method); and 0.68 (log₁₀ study duration)). To illustrate the effect of study duration and data collection method, see Figure 6. The second-best model included trophic guild as an additional variable but had an AICc value just

slightly greater than 2 units. To illustrate the possible effect of trophic guild on linear home range, we plotted the residuals of the linear home range—stream width relationship against trophic guild (Figure 7). Hence, we likely cannot rule out the effect of trophic guild, but we can rule out latitude, home range calculation method, and habitat type.

Fish family (taxonomy) variation

Using the three most abundant fish families (Figure S2, Appendix B), the best model to predict home range area for lake fishes included lake surface area and family (GLMM, AICc = 1302.65, p < 0.01; Table 6) with salmonids and percids having larger home ranges than centrarchids with increasing lake surface area (ANCOVA, $F_{2,38} = 8.776$, p < 0.001; Figure 8). In streams, using the three most abundant families (Figure S3, Appendix B), the best model to predict linear home range in streams included fish length and stream width (GLMM, AICc = 2560.09, p < 0.0001; Table 7). We cannot rule out the effect of fish family since the second-best model was within 0.12 AICc and included family. To illustrate the variation among families, we plotted the linear home range versus fish length for the most abundant families in streams. Salmonids had significantly smaller linear home ranges compared to centrarchids and cyprinids, with cyprinids having the largest home ranges (ANCOVA, $F_{2,134} = 8.752$, p < 0.001; Figure 9). Overall, the home range size of fishes varied with family in both lakes and streams.

Discussion

Using a standardized methodology and a large global data set, we found that the home range size of freshwater fishes was best explained by different predictors in lakes versus streams. While some of our findings corroborated earlier studies, others were new. As predicted, home range area was positively correlated with fish length, was larger in lake than stream fishes (Minns, 1995), and water body size was an important predictor of areal and linear home range size in lakes and streams, respectively (Woolnough et al., 2009; Burbank et al., 2023). However, fish length explained more variation in the home range size of stream than lake fishes, as suggested by Burbank et al. (2023). Our new findings showed that: areal home range was 4 times larger in lakes than streams; water body size explained most of the variation in lakes followed by latitudinal gradient; and, fish length, stream width, data collection method, and study duration were all significant predictors of linear home range in streams. In addition, using a reduced data set with the three most abundant families, home range size varied among families; salmonids had significantly larger areal home ranges than centrarchids in lakes and significantly smaller linear home ranges than centrarchids in streams, respectively. Finally, unlike Burbank et al. (2023), we found that latitude was only an important predictor of home range size in lakes and trophic guild was possibly important, but only in streams.

Assessing predictors of home range size

Fish length was an important predictor of home range size, especially in streams. The positive relationship observed between fish length and home range size was likely more important in stream than lake fishes because swimming ability increases with body size, allowing larger fishes to travel greater distances and exhibit larger home ranges (Wolter & Arlinghaus,

2003; Jones et al., 2020). As suggested by Burbank et al. (2023), this allometric effect is more important in stream environments, where fish must swim against a directional current to navigate their home range. Like previous meta-analyses, water body size was also a significant predictor of both areal and linear home range size because water body size sets an upper limit to the total space used by an individual fish (Woolnough et al., 2009; Burbank et al., 2023). Larger lakes and wider streams may also provide a more spatially heterogeneous environment, so that fish are required to move over larger areas in search for food and shelter, and to meet reproductive requirements (Imhof et al., 1996). Here, we found that lake surface area was the main predictor of areal home range size, while stream width was the second most important predictor of linear home range size.

The larger home ranges in lakes compared to streams may be related to differences in food availability. On average, streams are more productive than lakes (Randall et al., 1995), leading to smaller home ranges in streams than lakes. Furthermore, most stream fishes in our data set were omnivores, feeding primarily on invertebrates in the benthos or stream drift. Invertebrate production in streams tend to increase with current velocity in a spatially predictable way, thereby reducing mobility and energy expenditure in stream fishes (Fausch, 1984; Piccolo et al., 2014). In contrast, most fishes in our lake data set were piscivorous, feeding on shoaling fish that have unpredictable spatial distributions (Benson & Magnuson, 1992.). Thus, fishes tend to be less mobile when feeding on spatially predictable prey (Grand & Grant, 1994a, 1994b), which might explain why home ranges were smaller in streams than in lakes. Overall, unlike Burbank et al. (2023), we found that fish length was the most important predictor of linear home range size, followed by stream width, and both water body size and fish length differed in importance between lake and stream fishes. Linear home range size in streams was larger for studies using telemetry rather than markrecapture sampling techniques likely due to differences in sampling interval and sample size. In telemetry studies, fish can be tracked multiple times a day with long detection ranges, while in mark-recapture studies, sampling intervals tend to occur weekly or monthly, resulting in fewer data points per home range estimate (McMichael et al., 2010; Crossin et al., 2017). With fewer data points, mark-recapture studies are more likely to underestimate home range size compared to telemetry studies because home range size tends to increase with the number of fish detections, especially when using the minimum convex polygon (MCP) method (Schoener, 1981; Rogers & White, 2007). Furthermore, since telemetry was the main sampling technique in our data set, sample size may also explain the difference in home range estimates between telemetry and mark-recapture studies. These findings highlight the need to account for data collection method to reduce the variation in home range estimates introduced by differing sampling techniques.

In addition to fish length, stream width, and data collection method, study duration was positively correlated with linear home range size in stream fishes. Similarly, Radinger & Wolter (2014) showed that study duration explained approximately 20% of dispersal distance variation in stream fishes. Here, study duration likely had two effects on home range size: the sample size effect noted above and the dynamic nature of aquatic environments over time. Specifically, a small home range may be sufficient for a short period of time, but a larger home range is required to deal with environmental heterogeneity over time. We also noted an interaction between study duration and data collection method on the measured home range size; telemetry studies produced larger home range estimates than mark-recapture studies with increasing study

duration. In contrast, study duration was not an important predictor of areal home range size in lakes, perhaps due to the smaller sample size for lake fishes.

As a proxy of productivity, latitudinal gradient indirectly provides insight on energy availability – more productive lakes are found near the equator and fishes exhibit smaller home ranges (Harestad & Bunnel, 1979; Lewis, 1996). The lack of a latitudinal effect in streams may be related to primary production playing a less important role in the productivity of streams compared to lakes (Rosenfeld et al., 2024). In both lake and stream fishes, habitat type and home range calculation method were not significant predictors of home range size. However, trophic guild appeared to have a weak effect on home range size in streams, but not in lakes. Burbank et al. (2023) showed that piscivorous fishes exhibit larger home ranges than benthivores in both lakes and streams, but this difference was only observed in a simple boxplot comparison and trophic guild was not included in the best model mixed effect models for either lake or stream fishes. Therefore, trophic guild may not be a strong predictor of the home range size of freshwater fishes, but it cannot be ruled out in stream fishes.

Differences between fish family (taxonomy)

With a larger data set, we revisited whether home range size varies with fish family, as proposed by Minns (1995). In our analyses, the three most abundant fish families had significantly different home range sizes in both streams and lakes. Salmonids exhibited the smallest home range size in streams and the largest home range size in lakes, while centrarchids had the smallest home ranges in lakes and significantly larger home ranges than salmonids in streams. The difference in home range size between lakes and streams may be related to the different feeding strategies exhibited by salmonids and centrarchids. For instance, most salmonid species are drift-feeders in streams, but are piscivores in lakes (Elliott, 1967; Brandt, 1986; Piccolo et al., 2014). The encounter rate with potential prey increases with mobility for piscivorous fishes in lakes, but not for drift-feeding fishes in streams (Grant & Noakes, 1987; Beauchamp et al., 1999). Hence, different feeding strategies may account for the relatively small and large home ranges observed for salmonid fishes in streams and lakes, respectively, when compared to centrarchids. However, further research is needed in lake fishes, especially for large ambush predators, to increase statistical power.

Research gaps and recommendations for home range studies

Based on our extensive review of the literature, we propose some recommendations to guide and help standardize methods for future home range studies. First, when selecting a home range calculation method, use a method that incorporates 90-95% of the space used by all individuals throughout the study period, not just the core area (50%); the latter is a subset of the home range size and is more susceptible to seasonal variations (Vokoun, 2003; Lapointe et al., 2013). For calculation purposes, we recommend the 90-95% kernel density estimator method because it omits long-range exploratory movements of short duration and favours continuous sampling intervals (Vokoun, 2003). As an alternative, the MCP method can also be used to calculate the areal home range estimates in both streams and lakes, but this method has important limitations (see Schoener, 1981; Rogers & White, 2007). However, one standardized home range calculation method will not be applicable for all studies, so calculation method should be included as a variable in future syntheses.

Second, it is also important to indicate any possible biases associated with calculating home range estimates. For instance, measuring the home range size of sexually mature fishes during the spawning season can misrepresent annual home range estimates because sexually mature fishes migrate long distances during reproductive seasons (Neely et al., 2009; Lapointe et al., 2013; Izzo et al., 2022). To account for this bias, we recommend presenting spawning and non-spawning home range estimates as two separate data sets. Third, when reporting study duration data, authors should present the mean tracking period or recapture rate of all individuals in the study instead of the start and end date of the data collection period to more accurately represent study duration. Ideally, the tracking period of individually tagged fish or the number of recaptures per fish in a telemetry and mark-recapture study, respectively, should be presented. Lastly, although more variables were included here than in prior studies, additional variables that may be important in predicting the home range size of freshwater fishes were omitted due to data deficiencies. For instance, slope, discharge, and water temperature, have been shown to affect the home range size of fishes in small streams (Slavík et al., 2005; Slavík et al., 2007). Since these three variables are rarely provided by authors, future studies may need to collect these data from external sources to investigate their potential influence in the home range size of stream fishes. Overall, by implementing all these recommendations, freshwater fish studies will more accurately present home range estimates and help reduce ambiguity across the literature.

Conservation implications

The home range size concept has important implications for the conservation of freshwater biodiversity, primarily for evaluating anthropogenic impacts and establishing protected areas. An animal's home range size can be extrapolated to calculate the space required to support a minimum viable population (Larson et al., 2009). For instance, fishes with smaller home ranges will require a smaller area to sustain a population; thus, reducing exposures to anthropogenic disturbances. However, fishes with larger home ranges are more likely to encounter artificial structures (e.g., dams and weirs) or anthropogenically altered habitats, such as oil spills and industrial effluents, than less mobile individuals (Bower et al., 2015). Since the construction of artificial structures are continually increasing around the globe, mobile fishes are more likely to face ever-growing pressures than sedentary fishes (Grill et al., 2015; Best, 2019). To minimize these anthropogenic impacts, there is a need to establish more protected areas.

Freshwater protected areas (FPAs) are often used to mitigate anthropogenic impacts. Specifically, protected areas are naturalized reserves designed to provide species with a pristine habitat without anthropogenic disturbances (Crivelli, 2002). However, determining the size, shape, and level of habitat connectivity of FPAs can be challenging due to the heterogeneous life-history requirements of freshwater species, especially migratory fishes (Bower et al., 2015; Acreman et al., 2020). One way to establish FPAs for fishes is to use their home range size. For instance, conservation managers can use the largest home range size exhibited by freshwater fish species in a particular ecosystem to determine the minimum FPA size required to adequately protect the entire community. By using the largest home range size, fishes that are most susceptible to anthropogenic pressures and/or that migrate long distances will benefit from larger protected areas (Bower et al., 2015). Other methods of establishing FPAs include using the home range size of the most vulnerable fish species and applying a multiplication factor (e.g., two or three times the home range size) to set the minimum FPA size, as shown by Kramer & Chapman (1999) in coral fishes, or combining freshwater habitats with existing terrestrial protected areas that contain fragmented freshwater habitats (Abell et al., 2007; Acreman et al., 2020). In combination with our new synthesis, these three methods will not only benefit the most vulnerable species and increase the size of existing protected areas, but also help establish more FPAs of varying shapes and improve habitat connectivity.

Conclusion

Using the largest global home range data set of freshwater fishes, we have demonstrated that the space used by stream and lake fishes can depend on more variables than previously thought with each variable differing in predictive power between lake and stream fishes (Minns, 1995; Woolnough et al., 2009; Burbank et al., 2023). In streams, both fish length and stream width were the most important predictors of linear home range in streams, followed by data collection method and study duration, while in lakes, surface area and latitude were the main predictors of home range area. We also showed that the home range size of lake fishes were 4 times larger than stream fishes since lakes are less productive than streams; thus, indicating that lake fishes require larger protected areas than stream fishes. Furthermore, linear and areal home range size was shown to vary with fish family where salmonids exhibited the smallest home range size in streams and the largest in lakes, while centrarchids illustrated the opposite relationships. Although, trophic guild provides insight on an animal's energy requirements (McNab, 1963; Harestad & Bunnel, 1979; Nash et al., 2015; Tamburello et al., 2015), trophic guild was not a significant predictor of home range size. Lastly, we highlighted several recommendations for future studies to incorporate, including: (i) a standardized methodology of collecting, calculating, and reporting home range estimates; (ii) stream-specific productivity and morphological variables to better predict the home range size of stream fishes; and (iii) more research in lake fishes. Each of these recommendations will help improve the home range literature of freshwater fishes and enable conservation managers to establish more freshwater protected areas.

Tables and Figures



Figure 1. Distribution of home range size estimates across six continents: North America (n = 249), Europe (n = 81), Oceania (n = 31), Asia (n = 13), South America (n = 10), and Africa (n = 9).


Figure 2. Regressions of home range size versus fish length: (**A**) areal home range of lake fishes (least squares regression: \log_{10} areal home range = $-2.08 + 2.77 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ fish length})$) and (**B**) linear home range of stream fishes (\log_{10} linear home range = $-3.04 + 2.36 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ fish length})$).



Figure 3. Regressions of home range size versus water body size: (A) areal home range of lake fishes versus lake surface area (least squares regression: log_{10} areal home range = $-0.43 + 0.87 \cdot (log_{10} lake surface area))$ and (B) linear home range of stream fishes versus stream width (log_{10} linear home range = $0.86 + 1.28 \cdot (log_{10} stream width))$.



Figure 4. Home range area and fish length relationship across lakes and streams (adj. $R^2 = 0.49$; n = 135). The ANCOVA regression model was: \log_{10} areal home range = $-3.19 + 3.19 \cdot (\log_{10} \text{ fish length}) - 0.60 \cdot (\text{water body type})$ where water body type is 0 for lakes and 1 for streams. Note: the lines are least squares regressions.



Figure 5. Least squares regression of home range area versus lake surface area residuals plotted against the absolute value of latitude.



Figure 6. Least squares regressions of linear home range size versus study duration for two data collection methods.



Figure 7. Boxplot of linear home range versus stream width residuals plotted against trophic guild. Boxplot shows the median value (midline) and interquartile range (whiskers) while squares represent the mean value.



Figure 8. Least squares regressions of areal home range size versus lake surface area for the three most abundant families in lakes (ANCOVA, adj. $R^2 = 0.66$; n = 42).



Figure 9. Least squares regressions of linear home range size versus fish length for the three most abundant families in streams (ANCOVA, adj. $R^2 = 0.54$; n = 138).

Table 1. Summary of meta-analyses on home range size in freshwater fishes. The sample size (n) refers to the number of articles used in each meta-analysis, while (+) indicates a positive relationship with home range size.

| Study | n | Main results | First to: | Limitations |
|----------------------------|-----|--|--|---|
| Minns (1995) | 32 | Body size: (+) Home range of lake fishes 20x > stream fishes Not significant: latitude, fish family, diet, and data collection method. | Demonstrate that home range size increases with body size and is greater in lakes than streams | Small sample size and lacked a comprehensive method of extracting home range estimates. |
| Woolnough et al. (2009) | 71 | Body size: (+) Water body size: (+) | Include water body size and differentiate between linear & areal home range size. | Excluded most articles used by Minns (1995). |
| Burbank et al. (2023) | 73 | Body size & water body size: (+) Piscivores > benthivores & planktivores | Demonstrate effects of diet and possibly latitude. | Only added 20 new articles compared to previous meta- analyses and briefly described methodology. |
| This Study | 272 | Body size & water body size: (+) Home range of lake fishes 4x > stream fishes Significant: Latitude, study duration, data collection method, and fish family. | Demonstrate positive effects of latitude, study duration, data collection method, and fish family. First study since Minns (1995) to differentiate between home range size of lake and stream fishes using an updated data set. | 84% of articles were conducted in North America and Europe, which limits the global perspective of the data set. |

| Variables | Description |
|-------------------------------|--|
| Species | Common & scientific name provided by authors and validated with FishBase. |
| Family | Provided by authors and validated with FishBase. |
| Latitude/Longitude | Provided by authors or manually acquired using Google Earth. |
| Region | Province, state, or official region recognized by each country. |
| Country | Provided by authors. |
| Water body name | Provided by authors. |
| Data collection method | Telemetry or mark–recapture. |
| Habitat type ¹ | Natural, semi-natural, or artificial. Described by authors and/or validated with Google Earth. |
| Fish age | Adult, juvenile, or mixed. Provided by authors or acquired from FishBase. |
| Home range size | Linear (m) and/or areal (m ²). Areal presented by Minns (1995) or areal and linear presented by Woolnough et al. (2009), individual authors or calculated by JL. |
| Home range calculation method | Provided by authors and classified as: longitudinal displacement, minimum convex polygon, kernel density estimator, mixed methods (when more than one method was used by authors), and other methods (i.e., grid-cell, cluster analysis, and lattice and univariate probability estimators). |
| Sample size | Total number of fish used to calculate the home range size in the study. Provided by authors. |

Table 2. Summary of variables extracted from each study or estimated for use in the meta-analysis.

| Fish length | Mean fish length (mm) of all individuals included in the study. Provided by authors or acquired from FishBase. |
|-------------------|--|
| Fish weight | Mean fish weight (g) of all individuals included in the study. Provided by authors or acquired from FishBase. |
| Water body type | Stream or lake. Provided by authors and/or validated on Google Earth. |
| Stream width | Provided by authors and/or validated on Google Earth (m). |
| Lake surface area | Provided by authors and/or validated on Google Earth (m ²). |
| Stream length | Length of stream (m) included in the study. Provided by authors and/or validated on Google Earth. |
| Sampling interval | Number of days between each sampling event. Provided by authors or calculated manually using raw data. |
| Study duration | Mean or total duration (days) for which fish were observed. Provided by authors or calculated manually using raw data. |
| Spawning season | Yes or no. Whether spawning fish were included in home range estimates. |
| Trophic guild | Piscivores or omnivores. Provided by authors or acquired from FishBase. |

¹ Level of anthropogenic disturbances: Natural (no major artificial barriers), semi-natural (major artificial barriers), artificial (man-made lake or stream)

| Variable | Lakes | Streams |
|---|--|---------------------------------|
| Areal home range (m ²) | 16,200,451 (9.20—927,127,500) | 4,364,340 (2.43—235,466,000) |
| Linear home range (m) | | 9,666 (0.44—278,000) |
| Fish length (mm) | 488 (50.00—1457) | 369 (34.50—1,719) |
| Fish weight (g) | 2,396 (2.00—30,472) | 1,525 (1.00—33,553) |
| Water body area (m ²) or length (m) | 101,007,622 m ² (250.00—3,809,857,343) | 181 m (0.70—20,000) |
| Trophic guild | Omnivore: 34% | Omnivore: 70% |
| | Piscivore: 66% | Piscivore: 30% |
| Latitude (absolute value) | 41.41 (0.36-62.68) | 40.65 (10.63—69.69) |
| Study duration (days) | 222 (3—1,079) | 331 (3—1,675) |

Table 3. Summary of mean (minimum and maximum) continuous variables and trophic guild percentages for both lakes and streams using the complete data set (n = 393).

Table 4. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between areal home range size (HR_Area) and predictors in lakes (i.e., Study = study ID, SA = lake surface area, Lat = latitude, FishL = fish length, Trophic = trophic guild, Duration = study duration, Data_Collection = data collection method, HR_Method = home range calculation method, and Habitat = habitat type). Bold indicates the best model selected.

| Models | | AICc | Log-Link | ΔAICc | BIC |
|-----------|--|---------|----------|-------|---------|
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + (1 Study) | 2156.03 | -1072.56 | 0.00 | 2166.42 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + log10(FishL) + (1 Study) | 2157.37 | -1072.03 | 1.34 | 2169.64 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + log10(FishL) + Trophic + (1 Study) | 2159.83 | -1072.03 | 3.80 | 2173.89 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + (1 Study) | 2159.93 | -1075.66 | 3.90 | 2168.37 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + log10(FishL) + Trophic + log10(Duration) + (1 Study) | 2161.47 | -1071.58 | 5.44 | 2177.25 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + log10(FishL) + Trophic + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + (1 Study) | 2163.45 | -1071.25 | 7.42 | 2180.87 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + log10(FishL) + Trophic + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + HR_Method + (1 Study) | 2168.13 | -1069.37 | 12.10 | 2189.90 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + abs(Lat) + log10(FishL) + Trophic + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + HR_Method + Habitat + (1 Study) | 2172.12 | -1068.31 | 16.09 | 2196.30 |
| HR_Area ~ | (1 Study) | 2221.61 | -1107.63 | 65.58 | 2228.04 |

Table 5. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between linear home range size (HR_Linear) and predictors in streams (i.e., Study = study ID, FishL = fish length, SW = stream width, Duration = study duration,Data_Collection = data collection method, Trophic = trophic guild, Lat = latitude, HR_Method = home range calculation method, andHabitat = habitat type). Bold indicates the best model selected.

| Models | | AICc | Log-Link | ΔAICc | BIC |
|-------------|--|---------|----------|--------|---------|
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + (1 Study) | 5145.08 | -2565.31 | 0.00 | 5169.29 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + Trophic + (1 Study) | 5147.21 | -2565.31 | 2.13 | 5174.82 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + Trophic + abs(Lat) + (1 Study) | 5148.82 | -2565.04 | 3.74 | 5179.80 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + Trophic + abs(Lat) + HR_Method + Habitat + (1 Study) | 5149.73 | -2559.98 | 4.65 | 5197.31 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + Trophic + abs(Lat) + HR_Method + (1 Study) | 5150.46 | -2562.58 | 5.38 | 5191.46 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + log10(Duration) + (1 Study) | 5163.30 | -2575.48 | 18.22 | 5184.11 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + (1 Study) | 5164.05 | -2576.90 | 18.97 | 5181.43 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + (1 Study) | 5237.56 | -2614.70 | 92.48 | 5251.52 |
| HR_Linear ~ | (1 Study) | 5375.01 | -2684.46 | 229.93 | 5385.52 |

Table 6. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between areal home range size (HR_Area) and predictors in lakes using only the three most abundant families (i.e., Study = study ID, SA = lake surface area, Family = fish family, FishL = fish length, Trophic = trophic guild, Lat = latitude, Duration = study duration, HR_Method = home range calculation method, and Habitat = habitat type). Data collection method was excluded because only telemetry studies were present in the three most abundant families in lakes. Bold indicates the best model selected.

| Models | | AICc | Log-Link | ΔAICc | BIC |
|-----------|---|---------|----------|-------|---------|
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + (1 Study) | 1302.65 | -644.13 | 0.00 | 1310.68 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + log10(FishL) + (1 Study) | 1305.26 | -643.98 | 2.61 | 1314.12 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + (1 Study) | 1305.84 | -648.38 | 3.19 | 1311.71 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + log10(FishL) + Trophic + (1 Study) | 1308.13 | -643.88 | 5.48 | 1317.67 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + log10(FishL) + Trophic + abs(Lat) + (1 Study) | 1309.64 | -643.01 | 6.99 | 1319.66 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + log10(FishL) + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + (1 Study) | 1312.52 | -642.71 | 9.87 | 1322.80 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + log10(FishL) + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + HR_Method + (1 Study) | 1319.45 | -642.34 | 16.80 | 1329.54 |
| HR_Area ~ | log10(SA) + Family + log10(FishL) + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + HR_Method + Habitat + (1 Study) | 1327.58 | -642.01 | 24.93 | 1336.35 |
| HR_Area ~ | (1 Study) | 1336.31 | -664.84 | 33.66 | 1340.89 |

Table 7. Results of generalized linear mixed models (GLMM) evaluating the relationship between linear home range size (HR_Linear) and predictors in streams using only the three most abundant families (i.e., Study = study ID, FishL = fish length, SW = stream width, Family = fish family, Trophic = trophic guild, Lat = latitude, Duration = study duration, Data_Collection = data collection method, HR_Method = home range calculation method, and Habitat = habitat type). Bold indicates the best model selected.

| Models | | AICc | Log-Link | ΔAICc | BIC |
|-------------|---|---------|----------|-------|---------|
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + (1 Study) | 2560.09 | -1274.81 | 0.00 | 2574.15 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + (1 Study) | 2560.21 | -1272.67 | 0.12 | 2579.67 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + Trophic + (1 Study) | 2562.05 | -1272.45 | 1.96 | 2584.15 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + (1 Study) | 2563.16 | -1269.51 | 3.07 | 2592.97 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + Trophic + abs(Lat) + (1 Study) | 2564.08 | -1272.32 | 3.99 | 2588.78 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + (1 Study) | 2565.74 | -1271.98 | 5.65 | 2593.02 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + HR_Method + (1 Study) | 2566.92 | -1268.96 | 6.83 | 2601.69 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + log10(SW) + Family + Trophic + abs(Lat) + log10(Duration) + Data_Collection + HR_Method + Habitat + (1 Study) | 2570.06 | -1268.01 | 9.97 | 2609.60 |
| HR_Linear ~ | log10(FishL) + (1 Study) | 2610.07 | -1300.88 | 49.98 | 2621.42 |
| HR_Linear ~ | (1 Study) | 2655.02 | -1324.42 | 94.93 | 2663.58 |

References

- Aalvik, I. M., Moland, E., Olsen, E. M., & Stenseth, N. C. (2015). Spatial ecology of coastal
 Atlantic cod *Gadus morhua* associated with parasite load. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 87(2),
 449–464. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfb.12731
- Abell, R., Allan, J. D., & Lehner, B. (2007). Unlocking the potential of protected areas for freshwaters. *Biological Conservation*, 134(1), 48–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2006.08.017
- Acreman, M., Hughes, K. A., Arthington, A. H., Tickner, D., & Dueñas, M. (2020). Protected areas and freshwater biodiversity: a novel systematic review distils eight lessons for effective conservation. *Conservation Letters*, 13(1), e12684. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12684
- Anderson, D. J. (1982). The home range: a new nonparametric estimation technique. *Ecology*, 63(1), 103–112. https://doi.org/10.2307/1937036
- Bachman, R. A. (1984). Foraging behavior of free-ranging wild and hatchery brown trout in a stream. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *113*(1), 1–32. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1984)113<1:FBOFWA>2.0.CO;2
- Baguette, M., Stevens, V. M., & Clobert, J. (2014). The pros and cons of applying the movement ecology paradigm for studying animal dispersal. *Movement Ecology*, 2(1), 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40462-014-0013-6
- Barbarossa, V., Schmitt, R. J. P., Huijbregts, M. A. J., Zarfl, C., King, H., & Schipper, A. M.
 (2020). Impacts of current and future large dams on the geographic range connectivity of freshwater fish worldwide. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *117*(7), 3648–3655. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1912776117

- Barry, J., Newton, M., Dodd, J. A., Hooker, O. E., Boylan, P., Lucas, M. C., & Adams, C. E.
 (2016). Foraging specialisms influence space use and movement patterns of the European eel Anguilla anguilla. *Hydrobiologia*, 766(1), 333–348. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-015-2466-z
- Beardsell, A., Berteaux, D., Dulude-De Broin, F., Gauthier, G., Clermont, J., Gravel, D., & Bêty, J. (2023). Predator-mediated interactions through changes in predator home range size can lead to local prey exclusion. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 290(2004), 20231154. http://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2023.1154
- Beauchamp, D. A., Baldwin, C. M., Vogel, J. L., & Gubala, C. P. (1999). Estimating diel, depthspecific foraging opportunities with a visual encounter rate model for pelagic piscivores. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 56(S1), 128–139. https://doi.org/10.1139/f99-217
- Benson, B. J., & Magnuson, J. J. (1992). Spatial heterogeneity of littoral fish assemblages in lakes: relation to species diversity and habitat structure. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries* and Aquatic Sciences, 49(7), 1493–1500. http://doi.org/10.1139/f92-165
- Best, J. (2019). Anthropogenic stresses on the world's big rivers. *Nature Geoscience*, *12*(1), 7–21. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-018-0262-x
- Bordes, F., Morand, S., Kelt, D. A., & Van Vuren, D. H. (2009). Home range and parasite diversity in mammals. *The American Naturalist*, 173(4), 467–474. https://doi.org/10.1086/597227
- Bower, S. D., Lennox, R. J., & Cooke, S. J. (2015). Is there a role for freshwater protected areas in the conservation of migratory fish? *Inland Waters*, *5*(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.5268/IW-5.1.779

- Bowman, J., Jaeger, J. A. G., & Fahrig, L. (2002). Dispersal distance of mammals is proportional to home range size. *Ecology*, 83(7), 2049–2055. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2002)083[2049:DDOMIP]2.0.CO;2
- Brandt, S. B. (1986). Food of trout and salmon in Lake Ontario. *Journal of Great Lakes Research*, *12*(3), 200–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0380-1330(86)71719-x
- Breusch, T. S., & Pagan, A. R. (1979). A simple test for heteroscedasticity and random coefficient variation. *Econometrica*, 47(5), 1287–1294. https://doi.org/10.2307/1911963
- Brooks, M. E., Kristensen, K., van Benthem, K. J., Magnusson, A., Berg, C. W., Nielsen, A., Skaug, H. J., Maechler, M., & Bolker, B. M. (2017). GlmmTMB balances speed and flexibility among packages for zero-inflated generalized linear mixed modeling. *The R Journal*, 9(2), 378–400. https://doi.org/10.32614/RJ-2017-066
- Buchmann, C. M., Schurr, F. M., Nathan, R., & Jeltsch, F. (2011). An allometric model of home range formation explains the structuring of animal communities exploiting heterogeneous resources. *Oikos*, *120*(1), 106–118. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0706.2010.18556.x
- Burbank, J., Gao, K., & Power, M. (2023). Factors influencing the home range of freshwater fishes. *Ecology of Freshwater Fish*, *32*(4), 916–925. https://doi.org/10.1111/eff.12732
- Burt, W. H. (1940). Territorial behavior and populations of some small mammals in southern
 Michigan. *Miscellaneous Publications Museum of Zoology, University of Michigan*, 45, 1–58. https://hdl.handle.net/2027.42/56290
- Burt, W. H. (1943). Territoriality and home range concepts as applied to mammals. *Journal of Mammalogy*, *24*(3), 346–352. https://doi.org/10.2307/1374834
- Cadwallader, P. L. (1976). Home range and movements of the common river galaxies, *Galaxias vulgaris* stokell (Pisces: Salmoniformes), in the Glentui River, New Zealand. *Australian*

Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research, *27*(1), 23–33.

https://doi.org/10.1071/MF9760023

- Carroll, R. J. (1982). Adapting for heteroscedasticity in linear models. *The Annals of statistics*, *10*(4), 1224–1233. https://doi.org/10.1214/aos/1176345987
- Cederlund, G., & Sand, H. (1994). Home-range size in relation to age and sex in moose. *Journal of Mammalogy*, 75(4), 1005–1012. https://doi.org/10.2307/1382483
- Chu, C., Collins, N. C., Lester, N. P., & Shuter, B. J. (2006). Population dynamics of smallmouth bass in response to habitat supply. *Ecological Modelling*, 195(3–4), 349–362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2005.11.024
- Collen, B., Whitton, F., Dyer, E. E., Baillie, J. E. M., Cumberlidge, N., Darwall, W. R. T., Pollock, C., Richman, N. I., Soulsby, A.-M., & Böhm, M. (2014). Global patterns of freshwater species diversity, threat and endemism. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 23(1), 40–51. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12096
- Colyer, W. T., Kershner, J. L., & Hilderbrand, R. H. (2005). Movements of fluvial bonneville cutthroat trout in the Thomas Fork of the Bear River, Idaho–Wyoming. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, 25(3), 954–963. https://doi.org/10.1577/M04-078.1
- Crivelli, A. J. (2002). The role of protected areas in freshwater fish conservation. In Collares-Pereira, M. J., Cowx, I. G., & Coelho, M. M. (Eds.), *Conservation of freshwater fishes: options for the future* (pp. 373–388). Oxford, UK: Fishing News Books.
- Crossin, G. T., Heupel, M. R., Holbrook, C. M., Hussey, N. E., Lowerre-Barbieri, S. K., Nguyen,
 V. M., Raby, G. D., & Cooke, S. J. (2017). Acoustic telemetry and fisheries management. *Ecological Applications*, 27(4), 1031–1049. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.1533

- Crozier, L. G., Burke, B. J., Chasco, B. E., Widener, D. L., & Zabel, R. W. (2021). Climate change threatens chinook salmon throughout their life cycle. *Communications Biology*, 4(1), 222. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-021-01734-w
- Davidsen, J. G., Eikås, L., Hedger, R. D., Thorstad, E. B., Rønning, L., Sjursen, A. D., Berg, O. K., Bremset, G., Karlsson, S., & Sundt-Hansen, L. E. (2020). Migration and habitat use of the landlocked riverine Atlantic salmon Salmo salar småblank. *Hydrobiologia*, 847(10), 2295–2306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-020-04254-6
- Di Franco, A., Plass-Johnson, J. G., Di Lorenzo, M., Meola, B., Claudet, J., Gaines, S. D.,
 García-Charton, J. A., Giakoumi, S., Grorud-Colvert, K., Hackradt, C. W., Micheli, F., &
 Guidetti, P. (2018). Linking home ranges to protected area size: the case study of the
 Mediterranean Sea. *Biological Conservation*, *221*, 175–181.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2018.03.012
- Diffenbaugh, N. S., & Barnes, E. A. (2023). Data-driven predictions of the time remaining until critical global warming thresholds are reached. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 120(6), e2207183120. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2207183120
- Efford, M. G., Dawson, D. K., Jhala, Y. V., & Qureshi, Q. (2016). Density-dependent homerange size revealed by spatially explicit capture–recapture. *Ecography*, *39*(7), 676–688. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.01511
- Elliott, J. M. (1967). The food of trout (salmo trutta) in a dartmoor stream. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 4(1), 59–71. https://doi.org/10.2307/2401409
- Eriksson, A., Elias-Wolff, F., Mehlig, B., & Manica, A. (2014). The emergence of the rescue effect from explicit within- and between-patch dynamics in a metapopulation.

Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 281(1780), 20133127. http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2013.3127

Fausch, K. D. (1984). Profitable stream positions for salmonids: relating specific growth rate to net energy gain. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 62(3), 441–451. https://doi.org/10.1139/z84-067

Froese, R., & Pauly, D. (2024). FishBase version (20/2024). www.fishbase.org.

- Fuller, M. R., Doyle, M. W., & Strayer, D. L. (2015). Causes and consequences of habitat fragmentation in river networks. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1355(1), 31–51. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.12853
- Gerking, S. D. (1953). Evidence for the concepts of home range and territory in stream fishes. *Ecology*, *34*(2), 347–365. https://doi.org/10.2307/1930901
- Gerking, S. D. (1959). The restricted movement of fish populations. *Biological Reviews*, *34*(2), 221–242. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-185X.1959.tb01289.x
- Grand, T. C., & Grant, J. W. A. (1994a). Spatial predictability of food influences its monopolization and defence by juvenile convict cichlids. *Animal Behaviour*, 47(1), 91– 100. https://doi.org/10.1006/anbe.1994.1010
- Grand, T. C., & Grant, J. W. A. (1994b). Spatial predictability of resources and the ideal free distribution in convict cichlids, *Cichlasoma nigrofasciatum*. *Animal Behaviour*, 48(4), 909–919. https://doi.org/10.1006/anbe.1994.1316
- Grant, J. W. A., & Noakes, D. L. G. (1987). Movers and stayers: foraging tactics of young-ofthe-year brook charr, Salvelinus fontinalis. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 56(3), 1001– 1013. https://doi.org/10.2307/4962

- Grill, G., Lehner, B., Lumsdon, A. E., MacDonald, G. K., Zarfl, C., & Liermann, C. R. (2015).
 An index-based framework for assessing patterns and trends in river fragmentation and flow regulation by global dams at multiple scales. *Environmental Research Letters*, *10*(1), 015001. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/10/1/015001
- Gunning, G. E., & Shoop, C. R. (1963). Occupancy of home range by longear sunfish, *Lepomis m. megalotis* (Rafinesque), and bluegill, *Lepomis m. macrochirus* Rafinesque. *Animal Behaviour*, 11(2–3), 325–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0003-3472(63)80119-0
- Guy, C. S., Willis, D. W., & Jackson, J. J. (1994). Biotelemetry of white crappies in a South Dakota glacial lake. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *123*(1), 63–70. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(1994)123<0063:BOWCIA>2.3.CO;2
- Hanski, I. (1998). Metapopulation dynamics. Nature, 396, 41-49. https://doi.org/10.1038/23876
- Harestad, A. S., & Bunnel, F. L. (1979). Home range and body weight—a reevaluation. *Ecology*, 60(2), 389–402. https://doi.org/10.2307/1937667
- Hartig, F. (2022). DHARMa: residual diagnostics for hierarchical (multi-level/mixed) regression models. Package version 0.4.6. https://doi.org/10.32614/CRAN.package.DHARMa
- Hastings, A., & Harrison, S. (1994). Metapopulation dynamics and genetics. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, 25, 167–188.
 https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.es.25.110194.001123
- Hobart, B. K., Jones, G. M., Roberts, K. N., Dotters, B. P., Whitmore, S. A., Berigan, W. J.,
 Raphael, M. G., Keane, J. J., Gutiérrez, R. J., & Peery, M. Z. (2019). Trophic interactions
 mediate the response of predator populations to habitat change. *Biological Conservation*, 238, 108217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.108217

- Hodder, K. H., Masters, J. E. G., Beaumont, W. R. C., Gozlan, R. E., Pinder, A. C., Knight, C.
 M., & Kenward, R. E. (2007). Techniques for evaluating the spatial behaviour of river fish. *Hydrobiologia*, 582(1), 257–269. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-006-0560-y
- Imhof, J. G., Fitzgibbon, J., & Annable, W. K. (1996). A hierarchical evaluation system for characterizing watershed ecosystems for fish habitat. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 53(S1), 312–326. https://doi.org/10.1139/f96-011
- IPCC. (2023). Climate change 2023: synthesis report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II, and III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [The Core Writing Team, H. Lee, & J. Romero (eds.)]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), Geneva, Switzerland. https://doi.org/10.59327/IPCC/AR6-9789291691647
- Izzo, L. K., Zydlewski, G. B., Marsden, J. E., & Parrish, D. L. (2022). Seasonal movements and spatial overlap of juvenile and adult lake sturgeon in Lake Champlain. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 151(6), 666–681. https://doi.org/10.1002/tafs.10378
- Janis, C. M., & Wilhelm, P. B. (1993). Were there mammalian pursuit predators in the tertiary? Dances with wolf avatars. *Journal of Mammalian Evolution*, 1(2), 103–125. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01041590
- Jetz, W., Carbone, C., Fulford, J., & Brown, J. H. (2004). The scaling of animal space use. *Science*, *306*(5694), 266–268. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1102138
- Jones, P. E., Svendsen, J. C., Börger, L., Champneys, T., Consuegra, S., Jones, J. A. H., & Garcia de Leaniz, C. (2020). One size does not fit all: inter- and intraspecific variation in the swimming performance of contrasting freshwater fish. *Conservation Physiology*, 8(1), coaa126. https://doi.org/10.1093/conphys/coaa126

- Kaus, A., Büttner, O., Schäffer, M., Balbar, G., Surenkhorloo, P., & Borchardt, D. (2016).
 Seasonal home range shifts of the Siberian taimen (*Hucho taimen* Pallas 1773): evidence from passive acoustic telemetry in the Onon River and Balj tributary (Amur River basin, Mongolia). *International Review of Hydrobiology*, *101*(5–6), 147–159. https://doi.org/10.1002/iroh.201601852
- Keeley, E. R., & Grant, J. W. (2001). Prey size of salmonid fishes in streams, lakes, and oceans. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 58(6), 1122–1132. https://doi.org/10.1139/f01-060
- Kramer, D. L., & Chapman, M. R. (1999). Implications of fish home range size and relocation for marine reserve function. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 55(1), 65–79. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1007481206399
- Lapointe, N. W. R., Odenkirk, J. S., & Angermeier, P. L. (2013). Seasonal movement, dispersal, and home range of northern snakehead channa argus (Actinopterygii, Perciformes) in the Potomac River catchment. *Hydrobiologia*, 709(1), 73–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-012-1437-x
- Larson, M. A., Millspaugh, J. J., & Thompson, F. R. (2009). Models for planning wildlife conservation in large landscapes. In Millspaugh, J. J. & Thompson, F. R. (Eds.), *A review of methods for quantifying wildlife habitat in large landscapes* (pp. 225-250). Boston, USA: Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-373631-4.00009-5
- Lewis, W. M. (1996). Tropical lakes: how latitude makes a difference. In Schiemer, F. & Boland K. T. (Eds.), *Perspectives in tropical limnology* (pp. 43–64). Amsterdam, Netherlands: SPB Academic.

- Liermann, C. R., Nilsson, C., Robertson, J., & Ng, R. Y. (2012). Implications of dam obstruction for global freshwater fish diversity. *BioScience*, 62(6), 539–548. https://doi.org/10.1525/bio.2012.62.6.5
- Lindstedt, S. L., Miller, B. J., & Buskirk, S. W. (1986). Home range, time, and body size in mammals. *Ecology*, 67(2), 413–418. https://doi.org/10.2307/1938584
- Martin, D. R., Powell, L. A., & Pope, K. L. (2009). Spring home ranges of white bass in irrigation reservoirs of the Republican River basin, Nebraska. *Ecology of Freshwater Fish*, 18(4), 514–519. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0633.2009.00377.x
- McMichael, G. A., Eppard, M. B., Carlson, T. J., Carter, J. A., Ebberts, B. D., Brown, R. S.,
 Weilanda, M., Ploskeya, G. R., Harnisha, R. A., & Deng, Z. D. (2010). The juvenile salmon acoustic telemetry system: a new tool. *Fisheries*, *35*(1), 9–22.
 https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8446-35.1.9
- McNab, B. K. (1963). Bioenergetics and the determination of home range size. *The American Naturalist*, 97(894), 133–140. https://doi.org/10.1086/282264
- Miller, R. B. (1957). Permanence and size of home territory in stream-dwelling cutthroat trout. Journal of the Fisheries Research Board of Canada, 14(5), 687–691. https://doi.org/10.1139/f57-027
- Minns, C. K. (1995). Allometry of home range size in lake and river fishes. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 52(7), 1499–1508. https://doi.org/10.1139/f95-144
- Morita, K., & Yamamoto, S. (2002). Effects of habitat fragmentation by damming on the persistence of stream-dwelling charr populations. *Conservation Biology*, 16(5), 1318– 1323. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2002.01476.x

- Müller, H.-G., & Stadtmüller, U. (1987). Estimation of heteroscedasticity in regression analysis. *The Annals of Statistics*, *15*(2), 610–625. https://doi.org/10.1214/aos/1176350364
- Nash, K. L., Welsh, J. Q., Graham, N. A. J., & Bellwood, D. R. (2015). Home-range allometry in coral reef fishes: comparison to other vertebrates, methodological issues and management implications. *Oecologia*, 177(1), 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-014-3152-y
- Neely, B. C., Pegg, M. A., & Mestl, G. E. (2009). Seasonal use distributions and migrations of blue sucker in the Middle Missouri River. *Ecology of Freshwater Fish*, 18(3), 437–444. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0633.2009.00360.x
- Nilsen, E. B., Herfindal, I., & Linnell, J. D. C. (2005). Can intra-specific variation in carnivore home-range size be explained using remote-sensing estimates of environmental productivity? *Écoscience*, *12*(1), 68–75. https://doi.org/10.2980/i1195-6860-12-1-68.1
- Ofstad, E. G., Herfindal, I., Solberg, E. J., & Sæther, B.-E. (2016). Home ranges, habitat and body mass: simple correlates of home range size in ungulates. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, *283*(1845), 20161234.

https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2016.1234

- Pennock, C. A., McKinstry, M. C., & Gido, K. B. (2020). Razorback sucker movement strategies across a river-reservoir habitat complex. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 149(5), 620–634. https://doi.org/10.1002/tafs.10262
- Piccolo, J. J., Frank, B. M., & Hayes, J. W. (2014). Food and space revisited: the role of driftfeeding theory in predicting the distribution, growth, and abundance of stream salmonids. *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 97(5), 475–488. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-014-0222-2

- R Core Team. (2024). *R: a language and environment for statistical computing*. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Radinger, J., & Wolter, C. (2014). Patterns and predictors of fish dispersal in rivers. *Fish and Fisheries*, 15(3), 456–473. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12028
- Randall, R. G., Minns, C. K., & Kelso, J. R. M. (1995). Fish production in freshwaters: are rivers more productive than lakes? *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 52(3), 631–643. https://doi.org/10.1139/f95-063
- Rogers, K. B., & White, G. C. (2007). Analysis of movement and habitat use from telemetry data. In Guy, C. S. & Brown, M. L. (Eds.), *Analysis and interpretation of freshwater fisheries data* (pp. 327-374). Bethesda, USA: American Fisheries Society.

Rohatgi, A. (2024). WebPlotDigitizer version 4.7. https://automeris.io/WebPlotDigitizer.html

- Rosenfeld, J. S., Ayllón, D., Grant, J. W. A., Naman, S. M., Post, J. R., Matte, J.-M., & Monnet, G. (2024). Determinants of productive capacity for stream salmonids. In Lobon-Cervia, J., Budy, P., & Gresswell, R. (Eds.), *Advances in the ecology of stream-dwelling salmonids* (pp. 491–549). Springer Nature. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-44389-3_21
- Rühmann, J., Soler, M., Pérez-Contreras, T., & Ibáñez-Álamo, J. D. (2019). Territoriality and variation in home range size through the entire annual range of migratory great spotted cuckoos (Clamator glandarius). *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 6238. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-41943-2
- Šálek, M., Drahníková, L., & Tkadlec, E. (2015). Changes in home range sizes and population densities of carnivore species along the natural to urban habitat gradient. *Mammal Review*, 45(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/mam.12027

- Schoener, T. W. (1968). Sizes of feeding territories among birds. *Ecology*, 49(1), 123–141. https://doi.org/10.2307/1933567
- Schoener, T. W. (1981). An empirically based estimate of home range. *Theoretical Population Biology*, 20(3), 281–325. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-5809(81)90049-6
- Seaman, D. E., & Powell, R. A. (1996). An evaluation of the accuracy of kernel density estimators for home range analysis. *Ecology*, 77(7), 2075–2085. https://doi.org/10.2307/2265701
- Shapiro, S. S., & Wilk, M. B. (1965). An analysis of variance test for normality (complete samples). *Biometrika*, *52*(3–4), 591–611. https://doi.org/10.1093/biomet/52.3-4.591
- Slavík, O., Bartoš, L., & Mattas, D. (2005). Does stream morphology predict the home range size in burbot? *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 74(1), 89–98. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10641-005-3998-2
- Slavík, O., & Horký, P. (2019). Home range size decreases with increasing site fidelity in highdensity subpopulations of brown trout. *Ethology Ecology & Evolution*, 31(5), 421–434. https://doi.org/10.1080/03949370.2019.1624277
- Slavík, O., Horký, P., Bartoš, L., Kolářová, J., & Randák, T. (2007). Diurnal and seasonal behaviour of adult and juvenile European catfish as determined by radio-telemetry in the River Berounka, Czech Republic. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 71(1), 101–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1095-8649.2007.01471.x
- Soriguer, M. C., Vallespín, C., Gomez-Cama, C., & Hernando, J. A. (2000). Age, diet, growth and reproduction of a population of cobitis paludica (de Buen, 1930) in the Palancar Stream (southwest of Europe, Spain) (Pisces: Cobitidae). *Hydrobiologia*, 436(1), 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1026529720060

- Tallman, R. F., & Gee, J. H. (1982). Intraspecific resource partitioning in a headwaters stream fish, the pearl dace semotilus margarita (Cyprinidae). *Environmental Biology of Fishes*, 7(3), 243–249. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00002499
- Tamburello, N., Côté, I. M., & Dulvy, N. K. (2015). Energy and the scaling of animal space use. *The American Naturalist*, 186(2), 196–211. https://doi.org/10.1086/682070

Trested, D. G., Chan, M. D., Bridges, W. C., & Isely, J. J. (2011). Seasonal movement and mesohabitat usage of adult and juvenile lake sturgeon in the Grasse River, New York. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, 140(4), 1006–1014. https://doi.org/10.1080/00028487.2011.603981

- Tripp, S. J., Phelps, Q. E., Hupfeld, R. N., Herzog, D. P., Ostendorf, D. E., Moore, T. L., Brooks,
 R. C., & Garvey, J. E. (2019). Sturgeon and paddlefish migration: evidence to support the need for interjurisdictional management. *Fisheries*, 44(4), 183–193.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/fsh.10215
- Turner, F. B., Jennrich, R. I., & Weintraub, J. D. (1969). Home ranges and body size of lizards. *Ecology*, 50(6), 1076–1081. https://doi.org/10.2307/1936898
- van Puijenbroek, P. J. T. M., Buijse, A. D., Kraak, M. H. S., & Verdonschot, P. F. M. (2019). Species and river specific effects of river fragmentation on European anadromous fish species. *River Research and Applications*, 35(1), 68–77. https://doi.org/10.1002/rra.3386
- Viana, D. S., Granados, J. E., Fandos, P., Pérez, J. M., Cano-Manuel, F. J., Burón, D., Fandos, G., Aguado, M. Á. P., Figuerola, J., & Soriguer, R. C. (2018). Linking seasonal home range size with habitat selection and movement in a mountain ungulate. *Movement Ecology*, 6(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40462-017-0119-8

- Vokoun, J. C. (2003). Kernel density estimates of linear home ranges for stream fishes: advantages and data requirements. North American Journal of Fisheries Management, 23(3), 1020–1029. https://doi.org/10.1577/M02-141
- Walsh, C. T., Reinfelds, I. V., Gray, C. A., West, R. J., van der Meulen, D. E., & Craig, J. R. (2012). Seasonal residency and movement patterns of two co-occurring catadromous percichthyids within a south-eastern Australian river. *Ecology of Freshwater Fish*, 21(1), 145–159. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0633.2011.00534.x
- Wang, M., & Grimm, V. (2007). Home range dynamics and population regulation: an individual-based model of the common shrew Sorex araneus. *Ecological Modelling*, 205(3–4), 397–409. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2007.03.003
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: elegant graphics for data analysis (2nd ed.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24277-4
- Wilson, E. O. (1975). Sociobiology: the new synthesis. Cambridge, USA: Harvard University Press.
- Wolter, C., & Arlinghaus, R. (2003). Navigation impacts on freshwater fish assemblages: the ecological relevance of swimming performance. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, 13(1), 63–89. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1026350223459
- Woolnough, D. A., Downing, J. A., & Newton, T. J. (2009). Fish movement and habitat use depends on water body size and shape. *Ecology of Freshwater Fish*, 18(1), 83–91. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0633.2008.00326.x
- Worton, B. J. (1995). Using monte carlo simulation to evaluate kernel-based home range estimators. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, 59(4), 794–800. https://doi.org/10.2307/3801959

- WWF. (2022). Living Planet Report 2022 Building a nature-positive society. Almond, R. E.A., Grooten, M., Juffe Bignoli, D. & Petersen, T. (Eds), WWF International, Gland, Switzerland.
- Zolderdo, A. J., Abrams, A. E. I., Reid, C. H., Suski, C. D., Midwood, J. D., & Cooke, S. J. (2019). Evidence of fish spillover from freshwater protected areas in lakes of eastern Ontario. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems*, 29(7), 1106–1122. https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.3155
- Zolderdo, A. J., Brownscombe, J. W., Abrams, A. E. I., Suski, C. D., & Cooke, S. J. (2024). Space use and residency patterns of largemouth bass relative to a freshwater protected area. *Aquatic Sciences*, 86(1), 23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00027-023-01026-x
- Zuur, A. F., Leno, E. N., & Elphick, C. S. (2010). A protocol for data exploration to avoid common statistical problems. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 1(1), 3–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2041-210X.2009.00001.x

Appendix A: Measuring Biases in the Data set

We assume that multiplying lake home range length by lake width will overestimate areal home range estimates because fish will rarely include the entire lake in their home range, while dividing stream home range area by stream width will underestimate linear home range estimates. In lakes, 90% of studies measured home range size in areal units, so we converted the linear home ranges from the other studies into areal units. Contrary to our expectation, there was no significant difference between author-provided and manually calculated areal home range estimates in lakes (ANCOVA, $F_{1,76} = 0.089$, p = 0.766; Figure S1, Appendix A), and the slopes did not differ between data sources (ANCOVA, $F_{1,75} = 0.018$, p = 0.894). For streams, 84% of studies presented home range size in linear units. As expected, we found a significant difference between author-provided and manually calculated linear home ranges with the latter underestimating home range size (ANCOVA, $F_{1,305} = 20.47$, p < 0.0001; Figure S2, Appendix A), and the slopes did not differ between data sources (ANCOVA, $F_{1,304} = 0.148$, p = 0.700). However, this analysis includes 13 stream studies that provided both linear and areal home range estimates without converting units (e.g., using longitudinal displacement and MCP for linear and areal home range, respectively). When comparing these 13 studies using author-provided and manually calculated home ranges, we found no significant difference for both areal (ANCOVA, $F_{1,23} = 0.167$, p = 0.687; Figure S3A, Appendix A) and linear home range estimates (ANCOVA, $F_{1,23} = 0.543$, p = 0.468; Figure S3B, Appendix A). The slopes also did not differ between author-provided and manually calculated home ranges for both areal (ANCOVA, $F_{1,22} = 0.001$, p = 0.970) and linear home range estimates (ANCOVA, $F_{1,22} = 0.005$, p = 0.947). Hence, home range estimate biases were only found when dividing home range area by stream width for linear home range estimates in streams, likely due to sample size.



Figure S1. Illustrating a nonsignificant difference between author-provided and manually calculated areal home range estimates using the home range—fish length relationship in lakes (adj. $R^2 = 0.31$, p < 0.0001, n = 79).



Figure S2. Illustrating a significant difference between author-provided and manually calculated linear home range estimates using the home range—fish length relationship in streams (adj. $R^2 = 0.55$, p < 0.0001, n = 308).



Figure S3. Illustrating a nonsignificant difference between author-provided and manually calculated (**A**) areal and (**B**) linear home range estimates using the home range—fish length relationship in streams for studies that provided both areal and linear values ((**A**): adj. $R^2 = 0.26$, p < 0.0001, n = 26; (**B**): adj. $R^2 = 0.24$, p < 0.0001, n = 26).
Appendix B: Supplementary Materials



Figure S1. Flow chart of literature extraction procedure. *New studies refer to studies that were not included in previous meta-analyses.



Figure S2. Number of author-provided data points for each family represented in lakes with the red horizontal line highlighting the three most abundant families.



Figure S3. Number of author-provided data points for each family represented in streams with the red horizontal line highlighting the three most abundant families.